Planning Policy Team

Clerk & Chief Executive’s Department

Mole Valley District Council

Pippbrook

Dorking

Surrey RH4 1SJ

PE/10/Mole Valley





31st January 2006

Dear Sir / Madam, 

MOLE VALLEY CORE STRATEGY ISSUES & OPTIONS

Thank you for consulting the Home Builders Federation (HBF) on the above document. HBF has a number of comments and suggestions to make in response to the specific consultation questions as set out below.

Housing Provision 

Firstly, on the matter of additional housing development, it is clear there will be a need for both greenfield and brownfield development.  There is every likelihood that housing requirements in the finally adopted RSS will require an across the board increase in housing requirements in authorities across the region compared to levels of development they have been required to accommodate in the past. While it is accepted that the precise housing requirement for Mole Valley is not yet known there is a clear indication of a direction of travel in recent Government pronouncements on the issue. That direction of travel is upwards. For that reason, there should be some in built flexibility in assumptions made now about future housing requirements for the long term in order to allow the strategy to deal with changing circumstances (PPS12 test of soundness ix at paragraph 4.24 of PPS12). Any sites identified for development in the long term can be controlled by a PMM mechanism in order to ensure that broader sustainability policy objectives are met. But this must be in the context of a core strategy focussed on delivery of housing targets.

The focus must be on meeting housing requirements rather than arbitrarily prioritising brownfield land at the expense of greenfield. No doubt higher densities can be achieved in town centres but this must be approached sensitively in recognition of the need to preserve the existing character of those towns and existing residential amenity. 

The public at large is now, after 5 years of PPG3 type development, becoming very concerned about further erosion of their quality of life by continually focussing more and more development in town centres. It is becoming, politically, more difficult to deliver. Demand for flats has now tailed off considerably over what has been the case over the past couple of years. The council should identify the nature of the market that exists in the towns in Mole Valley through the preparation of a comprehensive housing market assessment. This must be carried out in accordance with Government guidance and in full consultation with stakeholders, particularly local house builders, landowners and their agents. 

Size & Type of Housing

As a point of fundamental principle, household size does not equate to house type. In other words, the predominance of smaller households in the household projections does not mean that the focus must be on small units of accommodation in future supply. The policy objective should be to create mixed and balanced communities. That means providing a range of house types to meet the full range of housing need and demand. The nature of that need and demand in the context of the nature of the existing housing stock will only become apparent through the undertaking of a comprehensive housing market assessment. 

The market has been forced to radically alter the nature of the product it provides in recent years with the substantial shift between detached dwellings of a few years ago to flats at present. The shift is a temporary one and the current balance of provision which heavily favours flats is not sustainable in the long term. 

There is already plenty of evidence that the market for flats has reached its peak and is now in decline. Yet there are still many flatted schemes in the pipeline some of which may never be implemented. The bulk of housing demand is for houses with a garden / garage and sufficient parking space to accommodate average car ownership rates. If local authorities seek to exert undue influence on the type size and mix of dwellings built they will be left with the social and environmental consequences to deal with. 

It is ironic that the needs of the minority are placed so highly against those of the majority in that, if you are in need of affordable housing, the chances are you need a family sized house. However, if you are seeking to purchase your own property, if looking at new build, your choice is predominantly flats in central locations. As stated above this dichotomy is not sustainable in the long term. 

Whilst not advocating a market free-for-all, house builders do know their markets and they should be allowed to reflect that to a significant degree in the products they deliver. If this is not the case it will adversely impact on overall housing supply and, again, that is not a sensible or sustainable way forward. 

Affordable Housing

The issue of affordable housing cannot be divorced from consideration of the issue of overall supply. If housing requirements are set at rates lower than the need and demand for new housing then it should not be a surprise to anyone that the affordability of housing in relation to local incomes is worsening. This is the situation across all of Surrey and most of the south east and is a consequence of previous housing requirements set through RPG9 and successive Surrey Structure Plans being artificially lowered for political reasons. 

In seeking to determine what is an appropriate policy approach to securing affordable housing provision, consideration has to be given to the effects on overall housing supply. Particularly the viability of development sites which is a key theme of draft PPS3. Setting a higher percentage target or lower site size threshold is wholly counter productive if that target / threshold impacts on development viability and so prevents sites coming forward. Or, if achieving that target means compromising so heavily on other policy objectives and planning obligation requirements that the overall quality of development is adversely affected. 

One sensible way forward is to adopt a cascade approach to both target percentages and site size thresholds but even that must be viewed in the context described above. As well as a cascade of thresholds / percentage targets, the council should also give consideration to a cascade of tenure. The funding of affordable housing will be a key issue in the future with the changes to the way the Housing Corporation distributes grant. The old distinction between market and social rented housing is no longer appropriate and there are a number of forms of intermediate housing which meet the affordable housing policy objectives as well as being required in order to create sustainable, mixed and balanced communities. So, just as important as thresholds and targets are the tenure and delivery issues (even in terms of what partners the council will be willing to work with) which must be addressed in the research which will underpin whatever policy approach is finally agreed. 

Local Economy

Government policy requires the best use to be made of development land. PPG3 and PPS3 specifically advise local authorities to take a realistic view of the amount and type of land likely to be required to meet economic demands and, if land is identified or allocated for employment use over and above likely future demand, serious consideration should be given to allowing those sites to be developed for other uses.  On that basis, HBF suggests that the most appropriate approach would be one which sought to identify (with full justification) key employment sites and allocations which should be protected. 

Then, for all non-key employment sites there should be a criteria based policy which sets out what factors will be taken into consideration in determining whether or not a site should be released for an alternative form of development.  These factors should incorporate assessments of viability, demand, need, obsolescence, suitability for employment versus non-employment use and so on. It is not just rundown employment space which could be allowed to be lost to other uses but any non-key site where there is no longer a demand for continued employment use or where such a use is incompatible with its location. 

I trust you will find these comments helpful and that they can be incorporated in to the core strategy as work on the document evolves. I would be happy to discuss any aspect of these comments with you further should you consider that helpful. Otherwise I look forward to receiving a copy of the council’s response to these suggestions in due course. I would also be grateful if HBF could be kept informed of future stages in the preparation of this core strategy and all other LDF and supporting documents.

Yours faithfully,

Pete Errington

Home Builders Federation

Regional Policy Manager (South East)

